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May 16, 2011

By John Hoffmann

WELBY WANTS TO CHANGE THE MINUTES TO MAKE HIS VICTORY CYRSTAL CLEAR…  At the April 25 Aldermanic meeting city clerk Pam Burdt read the city elections results. She stated that Tim Welby received 323 votes and that I received 99 write-in votes.  Well, now it turns out that I only got 95 votes and people who didn’t like me but really did not like Tim posted four “invalid write in votes”.  Those normally go to “Mickey Mouse or Youri A Nus or others.  Tim wanted to make sure the minutes properly read Welby 323 and Hoffmann 95 not 99.  

It is good to see that Tim wants everything to be accurate.  You can appreciate that Tim wants complete accuracy if you sit behind him at meetings and notice that Tim’s hair dye is the color of black shoe polish and on some nights his skin color is orange.    

FONS TRYING TO KEEP PEOPLE FROM RUNNING FOR OFFICE OR FONS TWISTS THE KNIFE:  When Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton asked if there was any discussion on Welby’s request to amend the minutes during the work session, Alderman Steve Fons immediately piped “We don’t need a discussion for a smack down!”     

This is from the guy who sent out an email on his employer’s (Regions Bank) email account accusing me of having a mental illness due to Lyme Disease. Several people who got the email made complaints with Regions about the email.  A few months later Fons was no longer working for Regions. Talk about a self-inflicted SMACK DOWN.           

Fons’ latest comment may have been very proper at an informal discussion, but at an official city meeting it sends an icy message to anyone wishing to run in a city election against one of the “good old boys and gals.”    

BOARD ELIMINATES REQUIRED JUNE RETREAT MEETING:  Over 20 years ago the Board of Aldermen passed an ordinance that required a special meeting to be held the first Saturday in June to discuss long range comprehensive land use and strategic plans. 

The change still requires a meeting…which didn’t actually happen last year.  In 2010 Dalton announced he was going to hold two 1-hour meetings after regular board meetings.  He only held one. Our board is clearly too busy to gather for an extra two-hour meeting to discuss planning and budgets before the start of summer. 

Two months after I was elected in 2008 I received two phone calls from aldermen wanting me to join them and complain that the June Saturday meeting had not been announced in advance.  I declined to do so since the meeting has been announced 20 years in advance.  It is in the ordinance book.  They held the meeting in 2008 on the first Saturday in June and everyone showed up, including the two aldermen who claimed they were too busy and did not have enough notice. 

In 2009 the meeting was held on the first Saturday of June at Longview.  That was the meeting where Fred Meyland-Smith felt this newsletter was a land use or strategic plan issue, as he introduce an “alderman code of behavior” that stated aldermen could not say anything adverse against another alderman in writing.

 This had to be an informal agreement, as the city attorney correctly stated such a “code” was a violation of the first amendment of the United States. Ironically only I refused to sign the “code.”  Steve Fons did as did David Karney.  Fons was about to lose his job…after sending out his “Lymes Disease insanity” email about me. A 2010 criminal investigation would show that David Karney was sending out emails using a false name suggesting Meyland-Smith should be shot.        

A REASON FOR THE ORIGINAL ORDINANCE:  Clearly when the ordinance was passed there was a problem getting everyone together, so the Board of Aldermen made it easy by requiring the meeting at a specific date…thus eliminating excuses.  This current board is apparently too busy to meet on a Saturday morning in June. 

NEVER MISSING A PHOTO OP!   It was announced that a bill was on first read for engineering on the sidewalk enhancement from Old Woods Mill to Woods Mill Road.  Mayor Dalton was quick to ask when the ground breaking was. 

AH…Yes…another photo of the mayor in a $2,000 suit wearing a hardhat with a shovel in hand. Public Works director Craig Wilder piped up that the ground breaking would not be until American Water breaks ground and moves a water line.   

Quick thinking like this is how the mayor can get up to 13 photos of himself in a single issue of the city newsletter. 

THE SPIN FROM FRED AND LYNN:  At the end of the Aldermanic Work Session meeting Fred Meyland-Smith said he and Lynn Wright wanted to give the other aldermen an update of the Longview Park Parking Committee.  Fred said how the traffic counters have been purchased and would in installed at the park be the end of the month. 

“We had a lot of people come forward and give their opinion at the forum,” said Lynn Wright.

Neither Fred nor Lynn mentioned that 17 of the 19 people who spoke at the forum were passionately opposed to adding more parking at Longview. 

NEW EQUIPMENT FOR THE REVENUE CUTTERS:  The Board of Aldermen approved funding for four new moving radar units with front and rear antenna that give “voice prompts” to the police officer driving the cars that the speeding car is approaching the patrol car from the front or the rear.    

Back 15 years ago when I was still teaching radar operator classes to police officers the key to making a speeding case was to visually notice a vehicle going at an excessive speed and then use the radar to locate, track and  determine the speed.  RADAR stands for “RAdio, Detection And Ranging.” However, the officer is supposed to notice the speeder first. Now the new radar units verbally tell the officer when there is a speeding car and where it is.

The price for these units is $2,500 each, which is a very reasonable price.  That means the officers will just have to write 34 traffic tickets at 12 MPH over the speed limit to pay for each unit. T&C officers average writing 25 traffic citation a day.   In 5 ½ days those new radar units should be paid off.  I only hope they might find time to use the new equipment on Mason Road south of Clayton.      

GUEES WHO THIS IMPORTANT PERSON IS: This is a bio of a writer of a garden blog on a commercial website…guess who this important person is: 

 Descended from the founding families of St. Louis, I am proud of the centuries my ancestors have called St. Louis home.  I have been compiling information regarding my heritage, intending to publish my work in the next few years. In addition to genealogy, I am passionate about the environment and gardening. I founded Mason Ridge Garden Club in 1999, and the club began volunteering in the gardens at Longview Farm Park in 2002. I became a Master Gardener in 2009 and am the volunteer project lead for Town & Country’s Longview Farm Park gardens and Creve Coeur’s Tappmeyer Homestead gardens.  In addition, I am the vice-chair for Creve Coeur’s Recycling, Environment and Beautification Commission. I live in Creve Coeur with my husband, Jeff, children Kiki and Alex, and our Scottish Terriers Megan and Banker.

This person appears to be soooo important I am surprised that one of the dogs is not named Auguste or Pierre.   

I think this bio proves my point that as the city announces to the world via its website that it is a prestigious community…in reality when you have to tell people you are prestigious you are actually pretentious.  If you can’t give a bio about yourself without starting by going back 250 years and cling to the coattails of dead relatives…well then maybe the second “P” word we used best describes you.      

LATE FOR AN AWARD:  Promptness apparently is not that important if you are descended from the founding families of St. Louis. At the May 9 Board of Aldermen meeting Mayor Dalton had a prepared proclamation ready to present to Mrs. Claire Chosid and the members of the Mason Ridge Garden Club.  At 7:10 he was ready for the presentation but no Garden Club.  Suddenly they started coming in led by Ms. Chosid., who explained they had been at Duffy’s enjoying food and beverages.  Proclamation is issued, photos taken and the ten women then made a left turn and marched out of City Hall.       

THE MUCH NEEDED BASEBALL STADIUM IN TOWN AND COUNTRY:  The baseball field at Maryville is just that…a baseball field.  Along the third base side is a steep hill next to the road across from dorms.  On the first base side are woods. There is no place for anyone to sit.  Parents and grandparents of the players can not set up lawn chairs on the hill for fear of tumbling over.  This forces the spectators to set up chairs on the edge of the road at the top of the hill.  

That is a safety problem but there is a bigger problem.  It co-mingles parents of players from both teams together.  That is never a good social experiment. 

The field and dugouts built as a donation by the Fred Weber Construction Company are nice but after it rains the third base side dugout is a swamp.  All the water from rains flows down the hill side and collects in the dugout. 

Maryville wants to build a concrete grandstand fo 200 people.  This will solve two problems.  It will allow fans to safely sit, closer to the action and will allow storm water to be collected in drains and not make its way to the dugout and the field.   At the next meeting the aldermen will vote on allowing a grandstand to be built.    

FORE:  The Creve Coeur and the Town and Country Police are holding a benefit golf tournament today.  The City of Creve Coeur is spending $25,000 for a new sign to guide folks to the Creve Coeur Golf Course, saying they have an excellent golf course (9 holes) that more people need to find. The $25,000 for the sign on Olive Blvd. has upset some residents as being reckless spending. 

SO WHERE IS THE GOLF OUTING BEING HELD?  In Waterloo, Illinois, that’s where.  Not only are they not holding at their “fine golf course”, the event is not even being held in Missouri, but at the Ann Briar Golf Course.     

FORMER ALDERMAN VANISHES ALOING WITH HIS HOUSE:  One of the three recent Democratic aldermen serving Ward-2 has moved and his house has been torn down.  Steve Donaldson, who lived on the corner of Clayton Road and Rutherford Lane has moved to Northern California I am told and his house was sold and bulldozed. 

Donaldson was a strong supporter of the Union controlled fire district and was pushing for the fire district to annex Town and Country and force up everyone’s property taxes.  He was replaced by Bill Kuehling, who was an old South Side City Democrat, who as a lawyer served in the city counselor’s office and as the Director of Public Safety under Mayor Vince Schoemehl.  Eric “Al” Gerber is our current Democratic alderman.  Al is is the president of a local democratic Township and was the campaign manager for a far left wing Democrat. While one of Tim Welby’s Mason Valley friends recently commented how I “smelled like a Democrat” I have always been an independent. But we currently have one Democratic alderman and recently had two others representing a quarter of the T&C Republicans.    

HOUSING PRICES REMAIN HEALTHY IN WASHINGTON DC SUBURBS: I happened to notice that the house built by David Brinkley at 111 E. Melrose in Chevy Chase, is on the market for $3.1 million.  Brinkley had a full woodworking shop in the basement and he made many of the interior features himself.  Every bedroom has its’ own bath. Brinkley, who retired after the 1996 elections from This Week with David Brinkley, and retired completely from ABC in 1997. He sold the house in 1998 and moved to Texas.  Judging from the well known people I watched attending parties at his home while I was police officer in Chevy Chase, I would have to say that it appeared as if Brinkley had more Republican friends than Democrats.  He died at his home in Houston, Texas in 2003 at the age of 82.  

Here are the plusses and misuses:  7 Bedrooms and 9 baths.  Built in 1988, it is 5,455 sq feet has a lawn sprinkler system, pool, 3 fireplaces.  It only has a 2-car garage.  The lot is just 0.29 acres. Taxes are $27,363 a year.  Average estimated mortgage payment is $12,471.  The price has dropped $600,000 in the last year. In 2005 it was valued at $4,310,000.  It sold in 2007 for $3,560,000.  It has been vacate for some time.
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